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                                 INTRODUCTION 
   Feminist theory's insights into the ways in which domestic and sexual       
violence reflects and perpetuates sex-based inequality have been critical in   
advancing reform efforts both domestically and internationally.  In the United 
States, feminist advocacy linking violence against women to women's historic   
sex-based subordination has significantly transformed law reform, public       
education, and social services.  International efforts have also produced      
substantial changes, supported by frameworks that explicitly recognize         
violence against women as a problem of sex discrimination.  Yet the nature and 
role of sex-equality-based arguments figure differently in both systems. 
    
In this essay, part of a symposium on "The Global Impact of Feminist Legal     
Theory," I explore the comparative roles that sex-equality-based arguments     
have played in law reform, addressing violence committed primarily by men      
against women. [FN1]  I start from two observations about domestic and sexual  
violence law reform in the United States.  First, the reforms that have taken  
place over the last few decades can be grouped into four categories:           
elimination of formal inequality; *356 enhancement of criminal penalties;      
expansion of social services; and amendments to civil provisions to make the   
law more responsive to victims' needs.  If generalizations can be made,        
compared to thirty years ago, on a day-to-day basis victims of domestic and    
sexual violence now likely stand a greater chance of meeting improved          



responses from the criminal justice system.  They may well have increased      
access to social and support services.  Nevertheless, many areas for           
improvement undoubtedly remain. 
    
Second, notwithstanding the critical advances in all four of these areas, and  
despite the fact that many of these reforms were grounded in arguments         
exposing domestic and sexual violence as a manifestation of historic sex-based 
discrimination against women, the landscape of legal remedies and social       
services available to victims, with few exceptions, lacks an express           
acknowledgement of domestic and sexual violence as a problem of sex            
discrimination.  Services and advocacy programs for domestic violence victims  
typically cast the problem as "family violence."  The civil rights remedy of   
the 1994 Violence Against Women Act (VAWA), a legal innovation explicitly      
framing domestic and sexual violence as sex discrimination, was ruled          
unconstitutional by the United States Supreme Court. [FN2]  Discrimination     
often surfaces in public debate in the form of arguments that services and     
policies devised to assist victims discriminate against men, rather than in    
arguments that domestic and sexual violence, and the associated system         
 
responses, discriminate against women. [FN3]  Nevertheless, the daily          
experience of domestic and sexual violence survivors reflects the ongoing      
legacy of sex discrimination, both in the persistent gender-based differences  
in who generally commits and is harmed by the abuse, and in the responses      
victims encounter from legal, criminal justice, and social services systems.   
[FN4] 
    
International human rights law contrasts with that of the United States in     
that it explicitly defines violence against women as a problem of equality.    
Legal instruments, including the *357 Convention on the Elimination of All     
Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), frame violence against women as 
a human rights violation and define "gender-based violence" as a form of sex   
discrimination. [FN5]  This essay investigates what impact, if any, the        
express link between violence against women and sex discrimination has had on  
reform.  It tackles this project by analyzing the steps countries have         
reported taking in order to comply with international human rights laws'       
express anti-discrimination mandates, primarily through analyzing the reports  
of the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women. [FN6]  Although this      
approach is far from comprehensive, given the sheer quantity of states that    
could be surveyed to address the question, the magnitude of potential          
responses within each state, and the inherent limitations of the reporting     
process, I offer this analysis as a starting point. 
    
Part I provides background for the comparison by briefly reviewing the role    
sex discrimination arguments have played in the United States' domestic and    
sexual violence reform efforts over the last several decades.  Part II         
contrasts those legal frameworks with international human rights instruments,  



under which domestic and sexual violence is explicitly defined as a form of    
sex discrimination.  Part III draws from the comparison several observations   
that could reinvigorate reforms in the United States and guide international   
initiatives.  This review of the role equality-based arguments have played in  
contrasting political and legal contexts highlights both the power that the    
rhetoric of equality, or its alternative, discrimination, holds as an advocacy 
tool, and the challenge of eliminating discrimination beyond striking formal   
inequalities.  Significantly, despite the different formal structure of        
domestic and international initiatives, both systems have adopted largely      
similar reforms.  The extent of overlap suggests that an express gendered      
framework may not make a significant difference in the type of reforms         
enacted.  Nevertheless, the United States' experience offers a cautionary      
tale.  Absent an express focus on the impact of sex equality and other         
socio-political factors, reform efforts *358 and public discourse can lose     
sight of the importance of addressing prevention and initiatives that target   
root causes.  International human rights frameworks' structural incorporation  
of a mandate to address the root causes of domestic and sexual violence holds  
the potential to ensure that this important focus is not lost, and that states 
address prevention and eradication as well as services and criminal justice    
responses. 
                                        
  I. DOMESTIC AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE AS SEX DISCRIMINATION IN THE UNITED 
STATES 
  
A. Historical Perspectives and Legal Frameworks 
    
Arguments exposing domestic and sexual violence as a form of sex               
discrimination lie at the heart of the wave of domestic and sexual violence    
reform that began in the late 1960s. [FN7]  Although activists identifying     
themselves as feminist long had been working to stop domestic and sexual       
violence, [FN8] the advocacy efforts that began in the 1960s, in tandem with   
the rebirth of feminism, marked a new generation of change.  The rape crisis   
and anti-domestic violence movements that emerged at that time brought         
attention to the prevalence and harm of violence committed primarily by men    
against women.  These movements framed the problem in explicitly political and 
social terms and defined the violence as a manifestation of historic sex *359  
discrimination. [FN9]  Advocacy focusing on sex discrimination helped shift    
public understanding away from previous paradigms that had privatized and      
pathologized battered women's experiences and blamed the women for their       
abuse. [FN10] 
    
For example, activists in the 1970s identified and challenged the prevalent    
ideology that "mild" chastisement was necessary to "keep a woman in line" and  
that "women like men who dominate." [FN11]  They charged that battery and rape 
exemplified abuse of male power over women, [FN12] and that the sexual         
socialization of men predisposes them to commit rape. [FN13]  They criticized  



the cultural norms that cast wives as the sexual property of their husbands    
and that treated women's accounts of rape as inherently suspect. [FN14]  They  
advocated for the end of policies reflecting these biases, such as police      
officers' refusal to intervene in domestic violence cases because they were    
"private" *360 rather than criminal matters. [FN15]  They challenged public    
officials' revictimization of victims through treatment that reflected         
indifference and disdain. [FN16] 
    
Nevertheless, the connection between sex discrimination and domestic and       
sexual violence is not easily, nor precisely, described.  Definitional         
formulations of domestic and sexual violence as "gender violence" presumably   
equate these crimes with gender discrimination.  Although this may be true in  
a global sense, gender alone may not be a salient factor in each act of        
domestic or sexual violence.  It may be more accurate to say the problem of    
domestic and sexual violence is rooted in and reflects the legacy of sex       
discrimination and accompanying attitudes sanctioning male violence towards    
women.  Viewed in this light, the term focuses on social or external, rather   
than personal or internal, factors.  As a term describing the social           
construction of domestic and sexual violence, "gender violence" is             
underinclusive because individual acts may be informed by other                
socio-political factors as well as gender.  Since at least the early 1980s,    
advocates and scholars urged recognition of the complex interaction of race,   
national origin, economics, and other social factors that define the context   
in which male violence against women occurs. [FN17]  That debate, and the *361 
accompanying critique that mainstream discourse on domestic and sexual         
violence ignores social factors other than sex or gender, continues today.     
[FN18]  On the other hand, as a causal factor, a "gender" lens is              
overinclusive to the extent that some acts of domestic and sexual violence may 
be driven more by psychological factors than by social or political causes.    
[FN19]  On balance, gender should be recognized as one of a variety of         
socio-political factors that play a role in the perpetration of the violence,  
and shape the response of victims and the civil, criminal justice, and social  
service systems. [FN20]  We should neither lose the link with historic         
sex-based discrimination, nor should we overstate the connection. 
    
A review of the reforms that have evolved over the last quarter-century        
reveals that, notwithstanding the central role arguments about sex equality    
played in discourse surrounding the problem in the 1960s and 1970s,            
implementation of the resulting reforms, and current mainstream discussion of  
*362 domestic and sexual violence, generally lack any reference to the ongoing 
role of sex discrimination.  As described in more detail below, although       
reforms may have removed barriers to civil and criminal justice and have       
improved social services systems, in practice, many if not most of these       
reforms target neither sex discrimination nor other socio-political factors.   
[FN21]  Beginning in the early years of the movement, debates over approaches  
to reform were animated by the tension between those emphasizing the social    



context in which domestic and sexual violence occurs and those supporting a    
more traditional social services response. [FN22]  On one level, it is         
unremarkable that many reforms would not directly target sex discrimination.   
It should come as no surprise that a wide range of changes would be needed to  
reform a system that evolved in a legal culture which reflected and            
perpetuated discriminatory norms and stereotypes.  What is notable is the      
dearth of any formal incorporation of the connection between domestic and      
sexual violence and sex discrimination under United States law and policy.     
Given this increasingly neutralized approach, however, it is no coincidence    
that public debate has become increasingly devoid of discussion of the social  
context, and that prevention initiatives that address root causes are more the 
exception than the rule. 
 
B. Cataloging Reforms 
    
The anti-rape and domestic violence movements in the *363 United States have   
helped foster substantial change in the way the problem is viewed and in the   
legal and social services responses victims receive. [FN23]  The advances can  
be grouped into four categories: eliminating formal inequalities, enhancing    
criminal and criminal justice-related penalties, expanding social services,    
and enhancing civil law responses. [FN24]  The following brief review of each  
category of reform shows that notwithstanding the substantial rhetorical role  
arguments about sex equality played in prompting reform, sex discrimination    
plays a notably limited formal role in the changes that have transpired.       
[FN25] 
 
 
   1. Eliminating Formal Inequalities 
    
The most obvious legacy of historic sex discrimination as it relates to        
domestic and sexual violence lies in formal inequalities such as those that    
prohibited victims of domestic and sexual violence from obtaining redress      
through the civil and criminal justice systems.  Advocates accordingly sought  
to eliminate spousal immunities that exempted husbands from criminal laws      
proscribing rape [FN26] and inter-spousal immunities precluding civil *364     
recovery between spouses. [FN27]  Although these efforts have been widely      
heralded as a success, and many of the most stark immunities have been         
eliminated, [FN28] formal inequalities remain.  For example, a majority of     
states retain some form of criminal immunity or reduced penalties for sexual   
assault within marriage. [FN29]  Civil immunities still persist in insurance   
exclusions, preventing insurance coverage, for example, if a battered woman    
sued her husband for injuries resulting from his abuse. [FN30] 
    
Despite the seemingly obvious connection between these immunities and historic 
sex-based discrimination, [FN31] most reforms have not formally been grounded  
in sex-discrimination theories.  Since most marital rape exemptions are        



drafted in gender-neutral terms precluding suits between "spouses," when *365  
challenged, the exemptions generally have been subject to rational basis       
rather than any heightened standard of review. [FN32] Although a small number  
of state courts have found exemptions unconstitutional under rational basis    
analysis, marital rape exemptions often have been upheld under this less       
exacting standard. [FN33]  Thus, the reasoning of cases such as People v.      
Liberta, [FN34] which struck down New York's marital rape exemption based on   
an analysis that the exemption was irrational because it was rooted in         
"archaic notions" about consent and property rights between husbands and wives 
that "no longer have any validity," [FN35] have not been widely accepted and   
have not eliminated the full range of marital immunities that still exist      
today. 
    
The legacy of sex discrimination also is manifest in sex-based classifications 
in criminal laws proscribing rape.  Over the last twenty-five years, virtually 
all states that had such classifications have replaced gender-specific with    
gender-neutral formulations. [FN36]  In large part, these changes acknowledge  
that men as well as women are vulnerable to rape. [FN37] Although most         
feminists support those reforms as advancing formal equality and broadening    
the universe of cases subject to prosecution, some have questioned whether     
this shift away from a gendered *366 approach fuels a misperception that       
gender bias is no longer a factor in sexual assault. [FN38]  The limits of     
this formal equality approach will not surprise those who have criticized the  
United States' neutral approach to constitutional equality, [FN39] or those    
who engage with the challenges of rooting out discrimination once formal       
equality is achieved. [FN40] 
 
 
   2. Enhancing Criminal Justice Responses 
    
Much law reform in the area of domestic and sexual violence has focused on     
changing and enhancing the criminal law.  To a great extent, these reforms     
have responded to feminist critiques that the criminal justice system          
disserved victims of domestic and sexual violence, by revictimizing them       
rather than facilitating their participation. [FN41]  The most common reforms  
of laws regulating sexual assault include redefining the single crime of rape  
with a series of graded offenses that more accurately describe the range of    
crimes the term rape encompasses; eliminating requirements that the victim     
physically resist her attacker or that her testimony be corroborated; and      
placing restrictions on the introduction of evidence of the victim's prior     
sexual conduct. [FN42]  Domestic violence-related reforms include the creation 
of specific domestic violence offenses, [FN43] including federal crimes for    
domestic violence that involves interstate activity; [FN44] recognition of     
self-defense arguments for battered *367 women who kill or otherwise use       
violence against their perpetrators; [FN45] and the authorization of expert    
testimony to explain women's responses to violence. [FN46]  More controversial 



innovations include mandatory arrest and no-drop prosecution policies designed 
to reduce police discretion and enhance police responsiveness. [FN47]          
Notwithstanding these important reforms, many advocates and scholars have      
criticized the movement's overemphasis on criminal justice responses. [FN48]   
More recent reform initiatives incorporate social service, public education,   
and research agendas along with criminal justice-based *368 proposals. [FN49] 
    
Even though many reforms evolved in response to critiques that the criminal    
justice system failed to address (predominantly female) victims' concerns and  
charges that the system instead exacerbated their injury through               
discriminatory treatment, few criminal justice-related reforms address the     
impact of sex discrimination directly.  For example, substantial funding has   
been allocated to improving law enforcement's response through programs such   
as federal grants authorized under VAWA. [FN50]  These programs include        
initiatives to improve prosecution strategies and victim services. [FN51] The  
programs are intended to improve law enforcement's responses to victims and    
are critically important.  However, they do not address the underlying         
problems of sex bias that still plague law enforcement responses. [FN52] 
    
*369 3. Expanding Social Services 
    
A third category in which feminist advocacy has produced substantial reforms   
is in the growth of social and support services for victims.  The range of     
services available to victims has expanded dramatically.  Every state has a    
domestic violence and sexual assault coalition; [FN53] shelters in every state 
provide both emergency and transitional housing to domestic violence victims;  
[FN54] hospitals have teams of nurses who are specially trained to work with   
victims of sexual assault; [FN55] and community-based programs employ staff    
counselors who provide services to victims of domestic and sexual violence.    
[FN56]  Many shelters and service programs now receive federal funding, which  
expanded significantly as a result of VAWA and its 2000 reauthorization.       
[FN57] 
    
*370 The expansion of services is undoubtedly a positive development, although 
services still fall far short of victims' needs.  However, as the availability 
of social services expands, concerns re-emerge that battered women's programs  
will reflect  a traditional service orientation without acknowledging the      
social factors that underlie the problem. [FN58]  Social service programs may  
provide mental health-based programs that frame the problem through an         
individual and psychological, rather than a political or social, lens. [FN59]  
Victims may learn about safety planning and how to negotiate the criminal      
justice system and community resources, but may not be afforded the            
opportunity to examine the social context in which the violence occurs. [FN60] 
 To the extent that addressing the problem as one rooted in sex-based          
stereotypes and other socio-political factors can support prevention efforts   
that target root causes, approaches that adopt a purely service-based approach 



have a far more limited impact. [FN61] 
    
*371 4. Civil Justice Responses 
    
Law reform also has been instrumental in amending civil law provisions to      
better respond to domestic and sexual violence victims' needs.  Civil          
protection orders can direct the abuser to refrain from abusive behavior and   
can include other provisions such as directives about custody and support.     
[FN62]  Amendments to family law codes direct judges to address issues such as 
custody, child support, and separation and divorce, when domestic violence is  
an issue. [FN63]  Immigration laws have been amended to allow battered         
immigrant women to apply for permanent residency status and to suspend         
deportation proceedings without having to rely on an abusive partner. [FN64] 
    
Another category of civil law reform imposes civil liability for domestic or   
sexual violence either under tort or anti-discrimination laws.  Although       
sexual harassment law is not *372 commonly thought of as an anti-violence      
initiative, it has been a source of recovery for victims of sexual assault at  
work since courts began to recognize sexual harassment as a form of sex        
discrimination. [FN65]  Courts also have recognized that victims of domestic   
violence may suffer sex discrimination at work, for example, if they are       
penalized when the perpetrator is not, or if they are subject to adverse job   
actions on account of the abuse. [FN66] 
    
Perhaps the most visible legal initiative that framed domestic and sexual      
violence as a form of sex discrimination was the civil rights remedy enacted   
as part of VAWA. [FN67]  That law, which was struck down by the United States  
Supreme Court as an invalid exercise of Congress' powers under both the        
Commerce Clause and Section 5 of the Fourteenth Amendment, [FN68] situated     
gender-based violence alongside other civil rights violations and authorized a 
private right of action by a victim against a perpetrator in federal court.    
[FN69]  Notwithstanding the invalidation of the federal law, eleven states and 
the District of Columbia maintain statutes that authorize civil recovery for   
crimes such as domestic or sexual violence as a civil rights violation. [FN70] 
 These civil rights approaches have been heralded as holding the potential     
both to transform public understanding of domestic and sexual violence from a  
private to a public problem, and to afford victims a source of compensation    
for the resulting injuries. [FN71]  Nevertheless, as I have discussed *373     
elsewhere, the laws that remain on the books are not widely publicized and     
remain underutilized. [FN72] 
 
C. The Neutralized Conversation 
    
Debate about social factors, including the legacy of sex-based stereotypes and 
discrimination, occupied the center stage of public discourse about domestic   
and sexual violence that sparked the generation of reform in the 1960s and     



1970s. [FN73]  Discussion of those social forces now take the back seat in     
what is nevertheless a far more public discussion of the issues.  Current      
initiatives to end domestic and sexual violence find support in mainstream     
organizations including national alliances of corporations.  However, these    
often lack any reference to social context or root causes. [FN74] 
    
As activists warned, [FN75] the expansion of government funding has resulted   
in public dialogue that more often discusses the issue as "family" or          
"intimate partner" violence rather than as a problem rooted in sex-based       
stereotypes.  The increased public discussion of domestic and sexual violence  
undoubtedly is a positive development, as is the recognition that violence     
occurs in same-sex as well as heterosexual relationships and that both men and 
women can batter and can be battered. [FN76]  But with the *374 issue's        
mainstreaming has come a depoliticization of the accompanying debate. [FN77]   
Without a focus on social context, services and advocacy become increasingly   
distanced from the experiences of women who are battered and abused, and       
policy solutions may be geared more toward supporting a growing bureaucracy of 
social service and criminal justice programs than on working to eliminate the  
problem at its core. [FN78] 
    
Statistical data and anecdotal accounts indicate that sex continues to play a  
role in the perpetration of domestic and sexual violence. [FN79]  Race,        
national origin, and economic status are *375 also determinative in victims'   
experience of violence and ability to access services. [FN80]  If legal,       
policy, and social service interventions are to make strides toward prevention 
and eradication of domestic and sexual violence, they must address root causes 
in addition to offering services to victims.  Although policy initiatives may  
more easily garner mainstream support through descriptions that are not        
explicitly political, they may skew public discourse and fail to advance the   
ultimate goal of prevention if they avoid the underlying social causes. 
    
The mainstreaming of domestic and sexual violence and the neutralization of    
the manner in which it is discussed can be observed in several ways.  For      
example, government publications often address the prevalence and scope of the 
problem, and list the sex-based differentials in the respective identities of  
victims and perpetrators (with women overwhelmingly represented in the         
category of "victims"), but the descriptions make little or no reference to    
the socio-political context in which the violence occurs. [FN81]  The websites 
of state domestic and sexual violence *376 coalitions also illustrate the      
shift away from a social frame.  Some states explicitly discuss the problem in 
terms of the role that sex stereotypes and social forces play. [FN82]          
However, other states discuss the problem in behavior- and gender-neutral      
terms, and do not mention the connection between domestic and sexual violence  
and sex discrimination. [FN83]  Counseling programs may address victims' needs 
in a variety of critical ways, but may do so by focusing on individuals'       
psychological reactions to the exclusion of the cultural and systemic bases of 



abuse. [FN84]  As a *377 result, victims may not place their experience in a   
broader social context.  The ensuing public discussion will be more likely to  
focus on services rather than on how to move beyond victim services to         
prevention and violence reduction. 
    
Some batterers' intervention programs (BIPs) are an exception to this          
neutralized approach.  Although BIPs vary in the approaches they use, some     
employ an explicitly "feminist" curriculum. [FN85]  Perhaps not surprisingly,  
these programs have been subject to criticism and derision by commentators who 
see the focus on historic sex-based stereotypes and recognition that women are 
the predominant victims as unfair to men. [FN86] 
    
In contrast to the minimal attention given to sex discrimination by those who  
see themselves as representing the majority of victims of domestic and sexual  
violence, fathers' rights groups who complain that current services ignore     
their concerns explicitly argue that they are the victims of discrimination    
based on sex. [FN87]  They have brought lawsuits challenging domestic violence 
shelter services and laws authorizing funding for "battered women" as          
unconstitutional because they allegedly discriminate against men on the basis  
of *378 sex. [FN88]  Although those challenges thus far have been              
unsuccessful, the willingness to use sex discrimination rhetoric in the        
service of arguments that domestic violence services discriminate against men  
stand in stark contrast to the otherwise neutralized dialogue on behalf of the 
vast majority of victims of abuse. 
                                        
     II. INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS, DOMESTIC AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE, AND 
SEX 
                                DISCRIMINATION 
  
A. Framing the Problem as Sex Discrimination 
    
International human rights law has been heralded as the new center of          
groundbreaking work to address domestic and sexual violence as a problem of    
discrimination. [FN89]  This view, at least in part, reflects the impact of    
international human rights instruments that name violence against women as a   
human rights concern. [FN90]  For example, the International Covenant on Civil 
and *379 Political Rights, to which the United States is a party, has been     
interpreted to incorporate protections against domestic and sexual violence as 
part of its assurance of equality between men and women. [FN91] Regional       
treaties also recognize states' obligations to prevent and address domestic    
and sexual violence as part of their obligation to ensure sex equality and     
human rights for all. [FN92] 
    
CEDAW most specifically addresses problems of sex equality and offers the most 
comprehensive discussion of domestic and sexual violence as a problem of       
discrimination. [FN93]  CEDAW defines discrimination in terms of distinctions  



having the "purpose or effect" of impairing the equality of men and women in   
the exercise of human rights and fundamental *380 freedoms in the political,   
economic, social, cultural, civil, or any other field. [FN94]  It called for a 
Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, which is charged 
with "considering the progress made in the implementation of the Convention."  
[FN95]  Under CEDAW's reporting requirements, signator states must submit      
regular reports detailing that country's efforts to give effect to CEDAW's     
provisions. [FN96] 
    
Although the text of CEDAW itself does not explicitly discuss domestic and     
sexual violence, [FN97] General Recommendation No. 19, adopted in 1992,        
focuses on violence against women. [FN98]  It defines "gender-based violence"  
[FN99] as "a form of discrimination." [FN100]  It explains that discrimination 
includes violence "directed against a woman because she is a woman or that     
affects women disproportionately." [FN101]  The *381 Recommendation details a  
number of rights and freedoms that gender-based violence may impair or         
nullify, and makes clear that CEDAW applies to violence perpetrated by both    
public and private parties. [FN102] 
    
General Recommendation No. 19 complements those articles in CEDAW that do not  
specifically address domestic and sexual violence by explaining the            
connection. [FN103]  Several of these explanations emphasize the link between  
violence and discrimination.  For example, comments to the article addressing  
traditional social and cultural customs and practices explain that cultural    
practices such as family violence, forced marriage, and female circumcision    
serve to keep women in subordinate roles and contribute to low levels of       
political participation as well as low levels of education, skills, and work   
opportunities. [FN104]  The comments also explain that poverty and             
unemployment increase the opportunities for trafficking and other forms of     
sexual exploitation, and are "incompatible" with respect for women's equal     
rights and dignity. [FN105]  Another comment explicitly frames domestic        
violence as being "perpetuated by traditional attitudes." [FN106]  The comment 
elaborates how the lack of economic independence forces women to stay in       
violent relationships and that men's "abrogation of family responsibilities"   
can be a form of violence and coercion. [FN107] 
    
General Recommendation No. 19 then enumerates 23 steps states should take to   
eliminate violence against women as part of *382 their efforts to eliminate    
discrimination against women. [FN108]  The Recommendation starts by making     
explicit the importance of adequate legal protections, appropriate support     
services, and gender-sensitive training of judicial and law enforcement        
officers and other public officials. [FN109]  It goes beyond expanded          
criminalization and social services and includes recommendations that would    
advance the instrument's transformative aspirations.  Among other              
recommendations, it identifies the need for compilation of statistics and      
research; for ensuring media respect for women; for overcoming traditional     



attitudes, customs, and practices that perpetuate violence against women; for  
complaint procedures and remedies; and for compensation. [FN110] 
    
Although many of the recommendations are similar to the types of reforms       
enacted in the United States, they are presented within an express and formal  
framework mandating the elimination of discrimination against women.  Although 
United States law variously proscribes sex discrimination and proscribes       
violence, no formal directives prohibit domestic and sexual violence as a form 
of sex discrimination.  By contrast, CEDAW's analogous prohibitions are        
subsumed under its stated goal of eliminating discrimination against women.    
General Recommendation No. 19's explicit connection between what the           
recommendation terms "gender-based violence" and discrimination against women  
places anti-violence initiatives under an anti-discrimination directive.       
[FN111] 
    
Specific recommendations would have states address the link between violence   
and discrimination directly.  For example, in encouraging the compilation of   
statistics and research, the recommendations make clear that those initiatives 
should address the "causes and effects" of violence, as well as its prevalence 
and the effectiveness of responsive measures. [FN112]  The recommendations     
include education and public information programs as preventive measures, but  
suggest that such programs "help eliminate prejudices that hinder women's *383 
equality," [FN113] and "change attitudes concerning the roles and status of    
men and women," rather than simply urging education about the prevalence and   
nature of the problem. [FN114] 
    
The Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women (Declaration),    
adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in 1993, also places efforts to 
eliminate violence against women in the context of eliminating discrimination  
against women. [FN115]  The Declaration states that violence against women is  
an "obstacle to the achievement of equality," that it "constitutes a violation 
of the rights and fundamental freedoms of women," and it recognizes states'    
"long-standing failure" to address the problem. [FN116]  The Declaration       
explicitly links violence and equality in one of several introductory          
paragraphs that framed its directive: 
      Recognizing that violence against women is a manifestation of            
   historically unequal power relations between men and women, which have led  
   to domination over and discrimination against women by men and to the       
   prevention of the full advancement of women, and that violence against      
   women is one of the crucial social mechanisms by which women are forced     
   into a subordinate position compared with men.... [FN117] 
    
The Declaration's recommendations echo those of CEDAW's General Recommendation 
No. 19 in urging initiatives that address the gender inequality that           
perpetuates domestic and sexual violence.  For example, the Declaration urges  
comprehensive, preventive approaches that protect women against violence and   



ensure that women are not re-victimized because of "laws insensitive to gender 
considerations, enforcement practices, or other interventions." [FN118]  It    
also encourages training for law enforcement and other public officials        
responsible for preventing, investigating, and punishing violence against      
women, "to sensitize them to the needs of *384 women." [FN119]  Another        
recommendation explicitly addresses the connection by encouraging "all         
appropriate measures... to modify the social and cultural patterns of conduct  
of men and women and to eliminate prejudices, customary practices, and all     
other practices based on the idea of the inferiority or superiority of either  
of the sexes and on stereotyped roles for men and women." [FN120] 
 
B. International Reforms 
    
As someone who has worked extensively on issues of sex equality and domestic   
and sexual violence in the United States, but was not experienced in           
international initiatives, I sought to understand whether the formal equation  
of domestic and sexual violence as sex discrimination made a difference in the 
resulting reforms.  To begin to answer that question, I analyzed the reports   
of the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women, who is charged with       
receiving information on violence against women and its causes and             
consequences, and recommending measures to eliminate it. [FN121]  Accordingly, 
her reports compile and review the information states submit to comply with    
CEDAW's reporting requirements. [FN122] 
    
*385 The Special Rapporteur's reports offer the most comprehensive collection  
of information on the steps states have taken to eliminate violence against    
women as part of their mandate to abolish sex discrimination.  That being      
said, I preface my discussion of the reports with a number of caveats. First,  
the Special Rapporteur's reports by no means recount all steps countries have  
taken; in particular, the reports may omit substantial grassroots reforms that 
do not make their way into the official reports on which the Special           
Rapporteur's reports are based, and may not capture important details of       
initiatives that are included. [FN123]  Second, this review offers at best     
rough support for any conclusions about a causal connection between            
international law's sex discrimination framework and particular types of       
reforms.  It is impossible to tell from the reports themselves whether CEDAW   
or any other of the international human rights documents were instrumental in  
effecting the reform, or whether they were inspired by other developments.     
Third, any comparison of reforms is limited by the reporting countries'        
radically divergent legal systems.  Finally, it is difficult, if not           
impossible, to assess the extent to which any of the stated reforms have       
permeated the legal and social culture.  As the first Special Rapporteur noted 
in her final report, the first decade of reporting, beginning in 1994, focused 
on standard-setting and awareness-raising, and the challenge for the next      
decade is effective implementation. [FN124]  She recognized that despite these 
*386 changes, little has changed in most women's lives. [FN125] Nevertheless,  



the trends reflected in this first accounting of reforms are a useful starting 
point for comparing the respective United States and international frameworks, 
given the similarities, and to a lesser extent the differences, in the legal   
and policy changes that have ensued. 
    
With these caveats in mind, I focused on the final report of the first Special 
Rapporteur and its addendum, which collected international, regional, and      
 
national developments in the area of violence against women between 1994 and   
2003. [FN126]  Most of the steps countries reported having taken can be        
cataloged into the same groups that characterize United States' reforms:       
elimination of formal inequalities; increased criminal penalties; expanded     
social services; and modifications in civil law to respond to victims' needs.  
The most substantial difference between the United States' and international   
responses is in the extent to which the CEDAW reports incorporate public       
education and awareness campaigns, some of which address sex discrimination as 
a root cause of the violence.  As I will describe below, the formal            
requirement that states address root causes rather than simply the             
consequences of violence holds the *387 potential to keep a spotlight on the   
role of sex discrimination and other social causes, and can advance            
initiatives that seek to eliminate, not merely address, the problem. 
    
Of the approximately 185 states that submitted reports, the majority reported  
taking some steps to change the law to eliminate formal inequalities. This     
included eliminating or weakening laws that countenanced customary and         
traditional practices such as female genital mutilation, honor-killings,       
forced marriage, and exemptions for customary servitude [FN127] and marital    
rape exemptions. [FN128]  Some countries reported amending family law codes to 
authorize more equal rights for women in the context of divorce, custody, and  
inheritance, including amendments that allow for property sharing by women.    
[FN129]  Many countries reported initiatives to ensure sex-based equality      
generally, whether through constitutional or statutory protections. [FN130] A  
focus on formal equality of rights in this context is not surprising,          
particularly in countries in which traditional and customary practices         
facially disadvantage *388 women. 
    
One of the most frequently reported reforms is the enhancement of criminal     
penalties. [FN131]  Many states reported revising their criminal codes and     
related provisions in ways that track the reforms enacted in the United        
States.  These include broadening the definition of sexual abuse and domestic  
violence, [FN132] increasing criminal penalties, [FN133] authorizing           
protective orders and establishing penalties for their violation, [FN134] *389 
enacting rape shield laws, [FN135] and criminalizing or prohibiting acts such  
as sexual harassment, [FN136] female genital mutilation, [FN137] stalking,     
[FN138] and trafficking. [FN139]  Countries reported criminal justice-related  
reforms such as the creation of special courts and proceedings for sexual      



violence cases, [FN140] implementation of policies to speed up domestic        
violence trials and make expert evidence easier to introduce, [FN141] and      
no-drop and unconditional prosecution policies [FN142] for domestic violence.  
[FN143]  Some countries reported approaches directed to assist victims, such   
as permitting exclusion of the perpetrator from the home or issuing other      
stay-away orders, [FN144] and providing victims of sexual crimes with legal    
assistance. [FN145] International law's criminalization of rape as a war crime 
has brought attention to the problem, and some states *390 include compliance  
with international prosecutions in their reports. [FN146] 
    
In some cases, reforms are not easily subject to categorization.  For example, 
family law reforms, enactment of sexual harassment laws, and authorization of  
protection orders as well as of inheritance and property rights for women, may 
cut across my artificial categories distinguishing "eliminating formal         
inequality" from "expanding criminal penalties" and "revising civil law        
provisions."  Tracking the United States' traditional conceptions of civil     
justice's goal of compensation, a number of countries reported authorizing     
compensation for the victim, although it is not clear whether the compensation 
is provided through government programs, as a legal remedy from the batterer,  
or on some other basis. [FN147]  No reports (other than that of the United     
States) list having enacted what are called "civil rights remedies" in the     
United States.  One country reported having enacted a reform that parallels    
reforms emerging in the United States that recognize the economic impact of    
domestic and sexual violence, and prohibits employers from dismissing an       
employee during the first six months the victim is in a domestic violence      
shelter. [FN148] 
    
Most countries also reported taking some measures to improve social services   
for victims.  These included support for crisis centers and counseling         
programs, [FN149] domestic violence *391 shelters, [FN150] provision of        
medical services, [FN151] and hotlines. [FN152]  Others granted victims        
temporary residence status. [FN153]  Some reported specialized units in police 
departments to help victims. [FN154]  Other countries reported efforts to      
assist particular populations, such as victims of trafficking. [FN155] 
    
It is impossible to tell from the country reports themselves whether           
international laws' framing of domestic and sexual violence as sex             
discrimination played a role in the development and implementation of these    
reforms.  On their face, the majority of reforms appear similar to those that  
evolved in the United States without formal legal directives defining domestic 
and sexual violence as impermissible sex discrimination.  This may well        
reflect the emerging international norms establishing best practices for       
multi-disciplinary approaches to the problem, rather than the result of a      
particular structural approach. 
 
 



   The primary difference between the United States' reforms *392 and those    
reported under international instruments lies in the positioning of public     
education campaigns.  The single most commonly reported reform in this         
category is the appointment of a committee, commission, or ministry to address 
the problem. [FN156]  Nearly half of the reporting states list efforts to      
raise awareness about the problem, including general references to public      
education campaigns, [FN157] sponsorship of conferences, [FN158] training for  
public officials and professionals such as judges, law enforcement officials,  
teachers, and medical professionals, [FN159] research programs, [FN160] and    
creation of national plans. [FN161] 
    
*393 These reports of educational efforts may reflect CEDAW's mandate to       
address the root causes of violence against women.  Yet the extent to which    
these programs address root causes is unclear.  For example, public education  
campaigns raising awareness of the nature and extent of the problem and        
listing available resources do not necessarily address sex discrimination or   
other social factors.  On the other hand, some country reports reflect efforts 
to address underlying discriminatory attitudes.  Several countries report      
framing their public education programs and national plans of action in terms  
of eradicating traditional gender roles. [FN162]  Although there is no         
guarantee that discussions of sex-role stereotyping in education and           
prevention efforts will successfully reduce the problem, those approaches      
provide a platform for discussion and experimentation that warrants further    
exploration. [FN163] 
                                        
                    III. COMPARISONS, RHETORIC, AND REFORM 
   This comparison makes clear that sex discrimination plays a *394 very       
different structural role in international, as opposed to domestic, reform     
efforts to address domestic and sexual violence.  International instruments    
place the elimination of domestic and sexual violence, which it terms          
"violence against women," or "gender-based violence," in the context of        
initiatives required to eliminate discrimination against women. [FN164]  By    
contrast, sex discrimination played a large rhetorical role in reform          
initiatives in the United States in the 1970s and 1980s, but now is virtually  
absent from any structural or legal mandate to redress the problem, and does   
not figure prominently in mainstream debate of the problem. 
    
Nevertheless, both systems can point to a largely similar array of reforms     
that seek to eliminate formal inequalities, improve criminal justice           
responses, expand social services, and make civil law provisions more          
responsive to victims' needs.  With the exception of efforts to eliminate      
formal inequalities, most of the reforms themselves do not explicitly address  
the discriminatory roots of domestic and sexual violence.  This is not a       
criticism of the reforms.  The range of reforms reflects the wide scope of     
responses that are needed to address the problem. The history of those reform  
efforts illustrates the power of sex discrimination as a rhetorical tool to    



advance those changes.  International instruments' foregrounding of public     
education and their concern with root causes hold the greatest potential for   
realizing the instruments' transformative aspirations. [FN165] 
    
On the other hand, a "gender" frame may be too narrow.  International human    
rights instruments' potential for reforms that addresses root causes of        
domestic and sexual violence may be complemented and enhanced by human rights  
instruments that direct states to eradicate other forms of discrimination      
[FN166] *395 and promote social and economic equality. [FN167]  When           
considered in tandem with these other international instruments, the           
rhetorical connection with sex discrimination, but not other forms of          
discrimination or other social factors, may render the "gender" approach       
unduly limited. 
    
By highlighting public education initiatives reported in the international     
context, I do not mean to minimize those that have been implemented in the     
United States.  Domestic public education and awareness campaigns have been    
critical in bringing the problem of domestic and sexual violence to the public 
eye and in transforming attitudes towards victims.  These programs             
increasingly are focused on prevention and elimination of the problem. [FN168] 
 Some *396 domestic initiatives have used international human rights           
instruments as the basis for community organizing and public education         
campaigns. [FN169]  But unlike the international context, those programs       
generally are not grounded in any enforceable legal mandate. [FN170] 
    
International reporting of prevention and education initiatives is also        
limited in at least two respects.  First, implementation of public education   
and prevention campaigns alone does not ensure that root causes, including sex 
discrimination, will be addressed.  If programs are to advance the goal of     
eliminating the inequalities that allow violence against women to occur, they  
must go beyond recounting statistics about prevalence and descriptions of      
available services and address discriminatory attitudes and stereotypes.       
Second, CEDAW's potential to produce change has been called into question due  
to, among other things, its lack of enforcement mechanisms. [FN171]  Its       
recommendations, including General *397 Recommendation No. 19, likely hold     
even less legal force than its substantive provisions.  Nevertheless, CEDAW    
and related instruments can be useful advocacy tools whose promise has yet to  
be fully realized. 
    
Domestic and sexual violence reform can be seen as serving two broad purposes: 
victim assistance and prevention.  Many of the legal reforms and social        
service advances can be seen as serving the former.  As challenging as         
improving services is, preventing and eliminating the problem is even more     
complex. Advocacy that addresses the root causes of domestic and sexual        
violence, including sex discrimination and other socio-political factors,      
holds potential to eradicate discriminatory beliefs and attitudes.  The last   



several decades of reform in the United States illustrate that eliminating     
formal inequality is but one step in eradicating the underlying stereotypes    
and attitudes that create the conditions in which violence against women       
persists.  If sex discrimination lies at the root of at least some, if not     
all, sexual and domestic violence committed disproportionately by men against  
women, an explicit focus on sex discrimination in policy debates and public    
dialog continues to be needed.  This brief comparison suggests that absent     
express attention to the ongoing role of sex discrimination along with other   
socio-political factors, we risk eliminating formal equality and improving     
criminal justice responses and social services, but losing an opportunity to   
address the underlying problems that allow domestic and sexual violence to     
persist. 
 
[FNa1]. Associate Professor, CUNY School of Law.  Thanks to Penny Andrews,     
Ruthann Robson, Rebecca Bratspies, and participants in the CUNY Law School     
Junior Faculty Workshop for their comments on an earlier draft of this paper,  
and to Shira Galinsky, Jackie DeVore, and Elizabeth Bruisie for assistance     
with the underlying research. 
 
[FN1]. I use the term "domestic and sexual violence" rather than the more      
commonly used term "violence against women," since the latter term facially    
excludes intimate-partner violence committed in same-sex relationships and     
implies that men are not victims of domestic and sexual offenses.  I do not    
use the phraseology "gender-based violence" in this article because the phrase 
is both underinclusive and overinclusive, and thus is most useful rhetorically 
rather than descriptively.  See infra notes 76, 81 and accompanying text. 
 
[FN2]. United States v. Morrison, 529 U.S. 598 (2000) (striking 42 U.S.C.      
<section> 13981, the VAWA civil rights remedy, as unconstitutional); see also  
infra notes 67-69. 
 
[FN3]. See infra notes 87-88 and accompanying text. 
 
[FN4]. See infra notes 41, 52, 79, and accompanying text. 
 
[FN5]. See infra Part III. 
 
[FN6]. The Special Rapporteur is charged, in part, with receiving information  
on violence against women and its causes and consequences, and recommending    
measures to eliminate it.  See infra notes 121- 22 and accompanying text. 
 
[FN7]. For discussion of the role of sex discrimination theory in domestic and 
sexual violence law reform, see, for example, Elizabeth Schneider, Battered    
Women & Feminist Lawmaking 13-20 (2000); Susan Schechter, Women and Male       
Violence (1982); Catherine A. MacKinnon, Reflections on Sex Equality Under the 
Law, 100 Yale L.J. 1281 (1991); Sally Goldfarb, Applying the Discrimination    



Model to Violence Against Women: Some Reflections on Theory and Practice, 11   
Amer. J. Gender, Soc. Pol'y & L. 251 (2003); Julie Goldscheid, Advancing       
Equality in Domestic Violence Law Reform, 11 Amer. J. Gender, Soc. Pol'y & L.  
417 (2003); Julie Goldscheid, The Civil Rights Remedy of the 1994 Violence     
Against Women Act: Struck Down but Not Ruled Out, 39 Fam. L.Q. 157 (2005)      
[hereinafter The Civil Rights Remedy]. 
 
[FN8]. See, e.g., Elizabeth Pleck, Domestic Tyranny: The Making of Social      
Policy Against Family Violence from Colonial Times to Present 49-87 (1987)     
[hereinafter Domestic Tyranny]; Elizabeth Schneider, supra note 7;  Linda      
Gordon, Heroes of Their Own Lives: The Politics and History of Family Violence 
251-64 (1988); Goldfarb, supra note 7, at 258; Elizabeth Pleck, Feminist       
Responses to "Crimes Against Women," 1868-1896,  8 Signs 451 (1983); Reva      
Siegel, "The Rule of Love": Wife Beating as Prerogative and Privacy,  105 Yale 
L.J. 2117, 2119-29 (1996). 
 
[FN9]. For comprehensive descriptions of the development of the anti-domestic  
violence movements, see, for example, Schechter, supra note 7; Schneider,      
supra note 7, at 13-23; Domestic Tyranny, supra note 8, at 183; Siegel, supra  
note 8, at 2118-73.  For a history of the rape crisis movement and the         
evolving understanding of rape as male domination over women, see, for         
example, Susan Brownmiller, Against our Will (1975); Schechter, supra note 7,  
at 32-34; Susan Estrich, Real Rape: How the System Victimizes Women Who Say No 
(1987); Stephen J. Schulhofer, Unwanted Sex: The Culture of Intimidation and   
the Failure of Law 7-46 (1998); Vivian Berger, Man's Trial, Women's            
Tribulation: Rape Cases in the Courtroom, 77 Colum. L. Rev. 1 (1977); Susan    
Estrich, Rape, 95 Yale L.J. 1087 (1986); MacKinnon, supra note 7; see also     
Angela Davis, Women, Race and Class 7 (1981). 
 
[FN10]. See, e.g., Schneider, supra note 7, at 22-23; Elizabeth M. Schneider,  
The Violence of Privacy, in The Public Nature of Private Violence 36 (Martha A 
Fineman & Roxanne Mykitiuk eds., 1994); Schechter, supra note 7, at 54;        
Natalie J. Sokoloff & Ida Dupont, Domestic Violence at the Margins: Readings   
on Race, Class, Gender and Culture 139 (2005); Sally F. Goldfaib, Violence     
Against Women and the Persistence of Privacy, 61 Ohio L.J. 1, 18- 35 (2000). 
 
[FN11]. Schechter, supra note 7, at 58. 
 
[FN12]. Id. at 219-24 (detailing ways in which male battering thwarted women's 
efforts to assert their independence); Diana Russell, The Politics of Rape:    
The Victim's Perspective 265 (1984). 
 
[FN13]. Russell, supra note 12, at 263. 
 
[FN14]. See, e.g., Diana Russell, Rape in Marriage 3, 355-57 (1982); Estrich,  
supra note 9, at 28.  Few quotations capture this view better than the         



oft-quoted statement that rape is a charge "easily to be made and hard to be   
proved, and harder to be defended by the party accused, tho never so           
innocent." 1 Matthew Hale, History of the Pleas of the Crown 635 (1736). 
 
[FN15]. See, e.g., Schechter, supra note 7, at 157-69; Sarah M. Buell, Note,   
Mandatory Arrest for Domestic Violence, 11 Harv. Women's L.J. 213, 217 (1988)  
(citing studies on low arrest rates); Amy Eppler, Note, Battered Women and the 
Equal Protection Clause: Will the Constitution Help Them When the Police       
Won't?, 95 Yale L.J. 788, 798 n.46 (1986); Joan Zorza, The Criminal Law of     
Misdemeanor Domestic Violence, 1970-1990, 83 J. Crim. L. & Criminology 46,     
47-52 (1992); Emily Sack, Battered Women and the State: The Struggle for the   
Future of Domestic Violence Policy, 2004 Wis. L. Rev. 1657, 1662-63. 
 
[FN16]. Schechter, supra note 7, at 54, 58 (recounting discriminatory and      
disrespectful attitudes towards battered women, such as that they must "enjoy  
the violence" because they return to the batterer). 
 
[FN17]. See, e.g., Schechter, supra note 7, at 235-38, 267-81; Kimberle        
Crenshaw, Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and       
Violence Against Women of Color, 43 Stan. L. Rev. 1241, 1241-53 (1991); Jenny  
Rivera, Domestic Violence Against Latinas by Latino Males: An Analysis of      
Race, National Origin, and Gender Differentials, 14 B.C. Third World L.J. 231  
(1994); Nancy J. Knauer, Same-Sex Domestic Violence: Claiming a Domestic       
Sphere While Risking Negative Stereotypes, 8 Temp. Pol. & Civ. Rts. L. Rev.    
325 (1999); Phyllis Goldfarb, Describing Without Circumscribing: Questioning   
the Construction of Gender in the Discourse of Intimate Violence, 64 Geo.      
Wash. L. Rev. 582, 589 (1996); see generally Sokoloff, supra note 10. 
 
[FN18]. See, e.g., Angela Davis, The Color of Violence Against Women,          
ColorLines (Fall 2000) available at http://www.arc.org/C_                      
Lines/CLArchive/story3_3_02.html; Sokoloff, supra note 10, at 1-10; Natalie J. 
Sokoloff, Domestic Violence at the Crossroads: Violence Against Poor Women and 
Women of Color, 32 Women's Studies Q. 139 (2004); Michele Bograd,              
Strengthening Domestic Violence Theories: Intersections of Race, Class, Sexual 
Orientation, and Gender, in Movement, in Natalie J. Sokoloff & Christina       
Pratt, Domestic Violence at the Margins 25 (2005); Beth E. Richie, A Black     
Feminist Reflection on the Antiviolence Movement, in Domestic Violence at the  
Margins 50 (2005). 
 
[FN19]. For example, Michael Johnson has identified four patterns of partner   
violence: common couple violence; intimate terrorism; violent resistance; and  
mutual violent control.  Michael P. Johnson & Kathleen J. Ferraro, Research on 
Domestic Violence in the 1990s: Making Distinctions, 62 J. Marriage & Fam. 948 
(2000).  Under this framework, common couple violence arises in the context of 
a specific argument that leads one or both partners to lash out at the other   
and may be driven more by factors of personality than sex discrimination.      



Intimate terrorism is characterized by one partner's efforts to exert control  
over the other.  This type of violence tends to escalate over time, is less    
likely to be mutual, and is more likely to involve serious injury.  Violent    
resistance refers to violence committed in self defense.  Mutual violent       
control involves rare situations in which both husband and wife are            
controlling and violent.  Id. at 949-50. 
 
[FN20]. See, e.g., Jana L. Jasinski, Theoretical Explanations for Violence     
Against Women, in Sourcebook on Violence Against Women 5, 15-17 (Claire M.     
Renzetti et al. eds., 2001) (reviewing the universe of explanatory theories    
relating to domestic violence, including multidimensional theories that        
include both social factors and individual characteristics, and concluding     
that the more integrated and encompassing the theoretical model, the more      
valid it will be). 
 
[FN21]. For a summary of resulting reforms, see infra Part I.B.  For a         
discussion of the "neutralization" of public discourse concerning domestic and 
sexual violence, see infra Part I.C.  This paper's discussion of these trends  
focuses on mainstream services and dialogues.  This contrasts with grassroots  
initiatives that consistently have incorporated analyses of social context in  
which domestic and sexual violence occur and the impact of that context on     
victims, into services, and advocacy.  See infra notes 59, 77, 81, 163, 168. 
 
[FN22]. See, e.g., Schechter, supra note 7, at 2, 50-51, 241-55.  Schechter    
quoted one socialist feminist social worker's capsulization of the dilemma:    
"Are we a service for women or a movement to end violence? ...  Do battered    
women exist because of inadequate service delivery systems or because of       
women's oppression."  Id. at 51 (quoting anonymous personal communication).    
Schechter's argument that the movement needs a "dual focus" on both services   
and politics continues to resonate more than twenty years later.  Id. at       
107-09, 111-12, 241-55.  For other accounts of this tension, see also, for     
example, Schneider, supra note 7, at 23; Elizabeth M. Schneider, The Dialectic 
of Rights and Politics: Perspectives from the Women's Movement, 61 N.Y.U. L.   
Rev. 589 (1986). 
 
[FN23]. See, e.g., Schneider, supra note 7, at 27 (noting that domestic        
violence now is "widely recognized" as a social problem); Richie, supra note   
18, at 51 (recognizing law reforms to protect battered women and sexual        
assault survivors, advancement of social services, as well as academic and     
public policy initiatives including academic journals, national conferences,   
and federal programmatic and funding initiatives). 
 
[FN24]. Although there undoubtedly are other ways to categorize the reforms,   
at least one other commentator has grouped reforms in a similar way.  See,     
e.g., Jane C. Murphy, Lawyering for Social Change: The Power of the Narrative  
in Domestic Violence Law Reform, 21 Hofstra L. Rev. 1243, 1263 (1993)          



(categorizing reforms that have resulted from feminist advocacy to address     
domestic violence as creating new criminal sanctions; encouraging enforcement  
of existing criminal sanctions and expanding civil remedies, including the     
civil protection order). 
 
[FN25]. Rather than provide a comprehensive review of reforms enacted to       
address domestic and sexual violence, this essay will briefly catalogue the    
most prominent for the purpose of tracing the role sex-equality-based theory   
and arguments have played. 
 
[FN26]. For a discussion of law reform to eliminate marital rape exemptions,   
see, for example, Estrich, Real Rape, supra note 9, at 57-58, 72-79; Russell,  
supra note 14, at 18; Schechter, supra note 7, at  216-18; Schulhofer, supra   
note 9, at 30;  Jill E. Hasday, Contest and Consent: A Legal History of        
Marital Rape, 88 Calif. L. Rev. 1373, 1377, 1482-98 (2000); Victoria Nourse,   
Symposium on Unfinished Feminist Business: The "Normal" Successes and Failures 
of Feminism and the Criminal Law, 75 Chi.-Kent L. Rev. 951, 962 (2000); Robin  
West, Equality Theory, Marital Rape, and the Promise of the Fourteenth         
Amendment, 42 Fla. L. Rev. 45, 46-48 (1990); Michelle J. Anderson, Marital     
Immunity, Intimate Relationships, and Improper Inferences: A New Law on Sexual 
Offenses, 54 Hastings L.J. 1465, 1468-72 (2003); Siegel, supra note 8, at      
2117. 
 
[FN27]. Like the marital rape immunities, these tort immunities also were      
based on the outdated doctrine of coverture and the related doctrine of        
marital unity, which deemed husband and wife to be one person and therefore    
unable to sue one another.  See, e.g., Clare Dalton, Domestic Violence,        
Domestic Torts and Divorce: Constraints and Possibilities, 31 New Eng. L. Rev. 
319, 326-27 (1997); Jennifer Wriggens, Interspousal Tort Immunity and          
Insurance "Family Member Exclusions": Shared Assumptions, Relational and       
Liberal Feminist Challenges, 17 Wis. Women's L.J. 251, 252-53 (2002); Siegel,  
supra note 8, at 2162-66; Carl Tobias, Interspousal Tort Immunity in America,  
23 Ga. L. Rev. 359, 361-65 (1989).  More recently, the immunities were also    
justified by fears that husbands and wives would collude and file false        
insurance claims and obtain undeserved benefits for alleged negligently        
inflicted harms.  See Wriggens, 17 Wis. Women's L.J. at 252-53; Tobias, 23 Ga. 
L. Rev. at 449- 56. 
 
[FN28]. Virtually every state has revisited its marital rape laws over the     
last quarter century, and many have modified those laws to eliminate absolute  
immunity from prosecution.  Nourse, supra note 26, at 961-69; Hasday, supra    
note 26, at 1385, 1380; Anderson, supra note 26, at 1468-72. 
 
[FN29]. See, e.g., Hasday, supra note 26, at 1375 (detailing statutes that,    
for example, criminalize only a narrower range of offenses if committed within 
marriage, or subject marital rapes to less serious sanctions, or create        



special procedural hurdles for marital rape prosecutions); Anderson, supra     
note 26, at 1470-72, 1485-96 (detailing immunities that remain inscribed in    
criminal laws); Nourse, supra note 26, at 962-68  (describing ways that        
marital rape immunities remain difficult to eliminate from criminal statutory  
schemes). 
 
[FN30]. Wriggens, supra note 27, at 252-53. 
 
[FN31]. See, e.g., West, supra note 26, at 64-65 (tracing marital rape         
immunity's roots in coverture).  As Matthew Hale summarized the doctrine, a    
married woman was presumed to consent to all marital sex, and therefore, could 
not be raped.  Id. (citing 1 Matthew Hale, The History of the Pleas of the     
Crown 628-29 (1778)). 
 
[FN32]. As Robin West has persuasively argued, United States' current          
conceptions of formal equality create barriers to successful challenges to     
these immunities.  West, supra note 26, at 50, 63-71. 
 
[FN33]. See, e.g., Hasday, supra note 26, at 1486-90, 1501-02 nn.470-71        
(citing cases).  States that have upheld the laws have relied on               
justifications that they were rationally related to interests such as the      
maintenance of family and marital relationships.  See, e.g., id. at 1486-90,   
1501 n.465; West, supra note 26, at 64; Nourse, supra note 26, at 962-66, 961  
n.44 (citing cases). 
 
[FN34]. 474 N.E.2d 567 (N.Y. 1984). 
 
[FN35]. Id. at 573-74. 
 
[FN36]. See, e.g., Russell, Rape in Marriage, supra note 14, at 18; Estrich,   
Real Rape, supra note 9, at 81-82;  Hasday, supra note 26, at 1500 n.465;      
Patricia Novotny, Rape Victims in the (Gender) Neutral Zone: The Assimilation  
of Resistance?, 1 Seattle J. Soc. Just. 743, 744 n.12 (2003); David P. Bryden, 
Redefining Rape, 3 Buff. Crim. L. Rev. 317, 321 (2000); Deborah W. Denno,      
Sexuality, Rape and Mental Retardation, 1997 U. Ill. L. Rev. 341 n.152 (citing 
statutes). 
 
[FN37]. See, e.g., Estrich, Real Rape, supra note 9, at 81-82; Schulhofer,     
supra note 9, at 30; Cassia Spohn and Julie Horney, Rape Law Reform: A         
Grassroots Revolution and its Impact 21-22 (1992); Cassia C. Spohn, The        
Traditional Common Law and Rape Law Reforms, 39 Jurimetrics 119, 122 (1999). 
 
[FN38]. Novotny, supra note 36, at 750. 
 
[FN39]. See, e.g., Mark V. Tushnet, Following the Rules Laid Down: A Critique  
of Interpretivism and Neutral Principles, 96 Harv. L. Rev. 781 (1983). 



 
[FN40]. For other approaches that attempt to eradicate discrimination that     
reaches beyond the elimination of formal inequalities, see, for example, Ian   
Ayres, Pervasive Prejudice?: Non-Traditional Evidence of Race and Gender       
Discrimination (2001); Michael K. Brown et. al., Whitewashing Race (2003);     
Susan Sturm, Second Generation Employment Discrimination: A Structural         
Approach, 101 Colum. L. Rev. 458 (2001). 
 
[FN41]. See, e.g., Michelle J. Anderson, From Chastity Requirement to          
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http://www.oas.org/CIM/english/Laws.Rat.Belem.HTM (last visited Jan. 4, 2006); 
Protocol on the Rights of Women in Africa to the African Charter on Human and  
Peoples' Rights, art. 8, opened for signature July 11-Aug. 13, 2003, available 



at http://www.africa-union.org/root/au/Documents/Treaties/treaties.htm (last   
visited Mar. 24, 2006). 
 
[FN93]. Convention on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, Dec. 18,      
1979, 1249 U.N.T.S. 13 [hereinafter CEDAW] (entered into force Sept. 3, 1981); 
see also http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/text/econvention.htm #intro.   
As of March 19, 2005, 180 countries--over ninety percent of the members of the 
United Nations--are party to the Convention and an additional one has signed   
the treaty, binding itself to do nothing in contravention of its terms.  The   
United States has signed, but has not ratified the Convention.  See United     
Nations Division for the Advancement of Women, CEDAW, States Parties,          
available at http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/states.htm (last visited   
Jan. 4, 2006) (listing status of signator states). 
 
[FN94]. CEDAW, supra note 93, art. 1. 
 
[FN95]. Id. art. 17. 
 
[FN96]. Id. art. 18.  States must submit reports within one year after the     
treaty enters into force and every four years thereafter, or as often as the   
Committee requests.  Id. art. 17. 
 
[FN97]. However, CEDAW does require states to take measures to "suppress"      
trafficking in women and exploitation of prostitution.  CEDAW, supra note 93,  
art. 6. 
 
 
[FN98]. CEDAW authorized the Committee to make suggestions and general         
recommendations based on the reports states submit detailing their efforts to  
comply with the Convention.  Id. art. 21, P 1.  The Committee accordingly has  
issued a series of General Recommendations, including Recommendation No. 19,   
On Violence Against Women.  Gen. Rec. No. 19 (11th Sess., 1992), available at  
http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/cedaw/recommendations/recomm.htm#top.  This   
recommendation followed an earlier recommendation, promulgated in 1989, that   
States should include in their reports information on violence and on measures 
introduced to deal with it.  Id. P 2.  In reviewing the reports that were      
subsequently submitted, the Committee determined that the reports did not      
uniformly or adequately address the connection between discrimination against  
women, gender-based violence, and violations of human right and fundamental    
freedoms.  Id. P 4.  Accordingly, the Committee promulgated General            
Recommendation No. 19, which contained both general comments on the connection 
between gender-based violence and discrimination against women, and a series   
of twenty-three specific recommendations about steps states should take to     
 
comply with the Convention's anti-discrimination mandate.  See id. PP 6-23,    
24. 



 
[FN99]. For discussion of the implications of using the term "gender-based     
violence" as opposed to "violence against women," domestic and sexual          
violence, or other formulations of the problem, see supra note 1. 
 
[FN100]. Gen. Rec. No. 19, PP 1, 6, 7. 
 
[FN101]. Id. P 6.  By including violence committed disproportionately against  
women, the Recommendation avoids the need to address the difficult question of 
what it means for violence directed against a woman "because she is a woman."  
For a discussion of how courts have analyzed analogous requirements under      
United States' civil rights and anti-bias crime statutes, see, for example,    
The Civil Rights Remedy, supra note 7, at 167-74. 
 
[FN102]. Gen. Rec. No. 19, PP 7-9.  The General Recommendation makes clear     
states' responsibility for private acts when they fail to act with due         
diligence to prevent violations or to investigate and punish act of violence.  
Id. P 9. 
 
[FN103]. Id. PP 10-23.  For example, the Recommendation details that           
traditional attitudes may perpetuate practices involving violence or coercion, 
such as family violence, forced marriage, dowry deaths, acid attacks, and      
female circumcision.  Id. P 11.  It also makes explicit the connection between 
discrimination in employment and gender-specific violence such as sexual       
harassment.  Id. PP 17, 18. 
 
[FN104]. Id. P 11. 
 
[FN105]. Id. P 14, 15. 
 
[FN106]. Id. P 23. 
 
[FN107]. Id. 
 
[FN108]. Id. P 24(a) - (v). 
 
[FN109]. Id. P 24(b). 
 
[FN110]. Id. P P 24(c), (d), (e), (i). 
 
[FN111]. See, e.g., id. PP 6, 7. 
 
[FN112]. Id. P 24(c). 
 
[FN113]. Id. P 24(f). 
 



[FN114]. Id. P 24(t)(ii). 
 
[FN115]. Declaration on the Elimination of Violence Against Women, G.A. Res.   
48/104 (Dec. 20, 1993) [hereinafter Declaration]. 
 
[FN116]. Id. 
 
[FN117]. Id. 
 
[FN118]. Declaration, supra note 115, art. 4(f). 
 
[FN119]. Id. art. 4(i).  Although the Declaration does not explicate what it   
means by this language, presumably it may refer to the issues and concerns of  
victims of crimes such as domestic violence and sexual assault, which          
predominantly harm women. 
 
[FN120]. Id. art. 4(j). 
 
 
[FN121]. UNHCR, Question of Integrating the Rights of Women into the Human     
Rights Mechanisms of the United Nations and the Elimination of Violence        
Against Women, P 6 (appointing Special Rapporteur on violence against women),  
56th meeting, Mar. 4, 1994, available at http://                               
www.unhchr.ch/Huridocda/Huridoca.nsf/TestFrame/401503e99f333b03802567360041e65 
c? Opendocument (last visited June 24, 2005); UNHRC, Elimination of Violence   
Against Women, Commission on Human Rights Resolution 2003/45, 59th meeting,    
Apr. 23, 2003 (affirming Special Rapporteur's mandate and renewing request for 
information), available at http://                                             
www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2000/app/738.htm (last visited Jan. 4, 2006);    
Office of High Comm'r Human Rights, Elimination of Violence Against Women:     
Human Rights Res. 2005/41, 57th meeting Apr. 19, 2005 (same), available at     
http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/E/CHR/resolutions/E-CN_4-RES-2005-41.doc (last   
visited Jan. 4, 2006); see generally Office of UNHCR, Special Rapporteur on    
Violence Against Women, its Causes and Consequences, available at http://      
www.ohchr.org/english/issues/women/rapporteur/ (last visited Jan. 4, 2006)     
(describing authorization for and charge to Special Rapporteur). 
 
[FN122]. See Human Rights Documents, http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_      
e.aspx?m=106 (last visited Jan. 4, 2006) (listing reports). 
 
[FN123]. For other reports on the impact of CEDAW on international reforms,    
see, for example, UNIFEM, Pathway to Gender Equality: CEDAW, Beijing and the   
MDGs; International Women's Rights Project, The First CEDAW Impact Study,      
Final Report (2000); Amnesty Int'l, Making Rights A Reality: The Duty of       
States to Address Violence Against Women (June 2004). This analysis of the     
impact of CEDAW may be affected by factors generally impacting countries'      



compliance with international human rights laws. For a general discussion of   
countries' compliance with international law, see Harold H. Koh, Why Do        
Nations Obey International Law?, 106 Yale L.J. 2599 (1997).  For an empirical  
analysis of whether countries comply with international human rights laws, see 
Oona Hathaway, Do Human Rights Treaties Make A Difference?, 111 Yale L.J. 1935 
(2002). 
 
[FN124]. In her final report to the U.N. Commission on Human Rights, Special   
Rapporteur Radhika Coomaraswamy summarized the reforms effected since the 1994 
mandate to monitor violence against women, its causes, and its consequences.   
See U.N. ESCOR, 59 Sess., Integration of the Human Rights of Women and the     
Gender Perspective: Violence Against Women, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/2003/75 (2003).   
Among other things, Coomaraswamy concluded that the first decade emphasized    
standard-setting and awareness-raising, and advised that the second decade     
focus on effective implementation and development of innovative strategies.    
Id. PP 71, 73-76, 78. 
 
[FN125]. Id. P 77. 
 
[FN126]. Since the U.N. mandate to appoint a Special Rapporteur, two have      
served in that capacity.  The first, Radhika Coomaraswamy, served from 1994 to 
2003; the second, Yakin Erturk, took over the mandate in August 2003.  In      
their respective capacities, each Special Rapporteur has submitted reports     
detailing their correspondence with governments, reports on particular issues  
such as HIV/AIDS and reports documenting their missions to particular          
countries.  See generally Human Rights Documents,                              
http://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx? m=106 (last visited Jan. 4, 2006)  
(listing reports).  Rapporteur Coomaraswamy's final report contains both her   
analysis of and recommendations based on her experience as the first Special   
Rapporteur on this issue, U.N. ESCOR, 59 Sess., Integration of the Human       
Rights of Women and the Gender Perspective: Violence Against Women, U.N. Doc.  
E/CN.4/2003/75 (2003), and includes as one of its addenda a compilation of     
developments itemized by country and region.  U.N. ESCOR, 59 Sess.,            
Integration of the Human Rights of Women and the Gender Perspective: Violence  
Against Women, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/2003/75/Add.1 (2003) [hereinafter Country      
Report Addendum].  These reports are most pertinent to the inquiry about the   
role sex equality plays in emerging international reforms and thus forms the   
basis for my analysis. 
 
[FN127]. Id. (reports of Burundi; Cote d'Ivoire; Djibouti; Eritrea; Gambia;    
Ghana; Kenya; Niger; Nigeria; Somalia; Togo; Egypt; Iraq; Jordan; Lebanon;     
Tunisia; Iran; Myanmar; Pakistan; Brazil; Belgium; Malta; Netherlands; Spain;  
Sweden). 
 
[FN128]. Id. (reports of Zimbabwe (citing judicial decision rather than        
legislation); Nepal (same); Philippines (same); Sri Lanka; Antigua and         



Barbuda; United States; Belgium; Cyprus; Finland; Germany; Iceland; Ireland;   
Italy; Luxembourg; Malta; Netherlands; Sweden; Switzerland; Hungary; former    
Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia). 
 
[FN129]. Id. (reports of Burkina Faso; Burundi; Central African Republic;      
Ethiopia; Malawi; Rwanda; South Africa; Zimbabwe; Egypt; Tunisia; Bhutan;      
Brunei Darussalam; Iran; Israel and occupied territories; Kyrgyzstan; Laos;    
Malaysia; Maldives; Mongolia; Nepal; Sri Lanka; Guatemala; Ireland; Turkey;    
United Kingdom). 
 
[FN130]. Id. (reports of Burkina Faso; Burundi; Eritrea; Gabon; Guinea;        
Guinea-Bissau; Kenya; Madagascar; Malawi; Mauritius; Mozambique;  Niger; Sao   
Tome and Principe; Sierra Leone;  South Africa; Togo; Uganda; Zambia; Bahrain; 
Egypt; Iraq; Jordan; Kuwait; Libyan Arab Jamahiriya; Morocco; Syrian Arab      
Republic; United Arab Emirates; Australia; China; India; Israel and occupied   
territories; Japan; Kazakhstan; Laos; Mongolia; Nepal; Philippines; Korea; Sri 
Lanka; Thailand; Vietnam; Pacific Island States; Cuba; Cyprus; Liechtenstein;  
Switzerland; Belarus; Croatia; Czech Republic; Estonia; Georgia; Latvia;       
Lithuania; Republic of Moldova; Serbia and Montenegro; Slovenia; former        
Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia).  Presumably, eliminating discrimination       
against women generally would also have the effect of reducing violence        
committed primarily by men against women.  See, e.g., Country Report Addendum  
(report of Costa Rica (explicitly stating that presumption)). 
 
[FN131]. Not all countries reported trends in the direction of enhancing       
penalties.  Poland, for example, reported lowering the penalty for rape and    
other sexual assault, and limiting, rather than expanding, the definition of   
rape.  Id. (report of Poland). 
 
[FN132].  Id. (reports of Cape Verde; Ghana; Kenya; Namibia; Seychelles; South 
Africa; Tanzania; Zimbabwe; Egypt; Kuwait; Australia; Bhutan; China;           
Indonesia; Israel and occupied territories; Malaysia; New Zealand;             
Philippines; Korea; Singapore; Sri Lanka; Turkmenistan; Antigua and Barbuda;   
Argentina; Bolivia; Brazil; Chile; Columbia; Costa Rica; Cuba; Dominica;       
Dominican Republic; Ecuador; El Salvador; Guyana; Mexico; Nicaragua; Panama;   
Saint Kitts and Nevis;  Trinidad and Tobago; Canada; United States; Andorra;   
Belgium; Finland; France; Germany; Greece; Italy; Liechtenstein; Luxembourg;   
 
Malta; Norway; Portugal; Spain; Sweden; Azerbaijan; Belarus; Croatia; Georgia; 
Hungary; Latvia; Poland; Slovakia; Ukraine).  Two states incorporated a sex    
discrimination analysis in their criminal law reform.  Canada reported that    
its landmark case adopting a subjective test for determining whether a victim  
consented to sexual activity adopted an "equality" approach rather than a      
"historical" approach to consent.  Country Report Addendum (report of Canada P 
1476).  Under this approach, consent is judged by whether the woman said       
"yes," rather than the historical approach through which a woman's consent     



would be judged by her dress, her past sexual conduct, or her non-resistance.  
Id. Any standard that did not examine whether a woman affirmatively consented  
would breach her equality right.  Id.  South Africa prohibits "gender-based    
violence," though its country report summary did not elaborate how the term    
has been interpreted.  Country Report Addendum (report of South Africa P 539). 
 
[FN133]. Id. (reports of Botswana; Burkina Faso; Burundi; Uzbekistan;          
Cameroon; Cape Verde; Djibouti; Eritrea; Ethiopia; Ghana; Kenya; Mali;         
Mauritius; Namibia; Senegal; Sierra Leone; Tanzania; Zimbabwe; Jordan;         
Lebanon; Syrian Arab Republic; Tunisia; Australia; Bangladesh; Bhutan; Israel  
and occupied territories; Singapore; Sri Lanka; Turkmenistan; Cuba; Ecuador;   
El Salvador; Grenada; Honduras; Puerto Rico; Venezuela; Andorra; France;       
Liechtenstein; Netherlands;  Norway; Portugal; Spain; Sweden; Azerbaijan;      
Belarus; Bulgaria; Georgia; Ukraine). 
 
[FN134]. Id. (reports of Mauritius; Australia; Israel and occupied             
territories; Japan; Malaysia; New Zealand; Singapore; Argentina; El Salvador;  
Grenada; Saint Lucia; Saint Vincent and Grenadines; Trinidad and Tobago;       
United States; Austria; Finland; Iceland; Ireland; Italy; Netherlands; Sweden; 
Turkey; United Kingdom).  For a brief description of protective orders, see    
supra note 62. 
 
[FN135]. Id. (reports of Puerto Rico; United States; Ireland; United Kingdom). 
 
[FN136]. Id. (reports of Botswana; Burkina Faso; Cote d'Ivoire; Mauritius;     
Senegal; Tanzania; Jordan; Syrian Arab Republic; Tunisia; Israel and occupied  
territories; Malaysia; Philippines; Sri Lanka; Antigua and Barbuda; Argentina; 
Belize; Costa Rica; Cuba; Dominican Republic; Ecuador; El Salvador; Guatemala; 
Mexico; Panama; Peru; Puerto Rico; Uruguay; Venezuela; United States; Belgium; 
France; Greece; Iceland; Ireland; Italy; Luxembourg; Netherlands; Norway;      
Portugal; Spain; Turkey; Croatia; Czech Republic). 
 
[FN137]. Id. (reports of Ghana; Guinea; Kenya; Niger; Nigeria; Senegal;        
Somalia; South Africa; Togo; Tanzania; Egypt; Malaysia; New Zealand; Canada;   
United States; Belgium; Denmark; Finland; France; Norway; Sweden; United       
Kingdom). 
 
[FN138]. Id. (reports of Japan; United States). 
 
[FN139]. Id. (reports of Chad; Gambia; Guinea; Guinea-Bissau; Madagascar;      
Mali; Mauritius; Senegal; Seychelles; Tanzania; Zambia; Kuwait; Bangladesh;    
Brunei Darussalam; Cambodia; India; Israel and occupied territories;           
Kazakhstan; Philippines; Sri Lanka; Thailand; Cuba; United States; Austria;    
Belgium; Cyprus; Denmark; Germany; Greece; Luxembourg; Netherlands; Spain;     
Sweden; Switzerland; Albania; Belarus; Bosnia and Herzegovina; Czech Republic; 
Estonia; Lithuania; Poland; Republic of Moldova; Romania; Ukraine). 



 
[FN140]. Id. (reports of Mauritius; South Africa, Bangladesh; Jordan;          
Australia; Bangladesh; Philippines). 
 
[FN141]. Id. (reports of Kenya; Mauritius; South Africa; Singapore; Cyprus). 
 
[FN142]. See supra note 47 (discussing no-drop and unconditional prosecution   
policies). 
 
[FN143]. Country Report Addendum (reports of Pacific Island States; United     
States; Ireland; Norway; Portugal; Croatia; Lithuania). 
 
[FN144]. Id. (reports of Argentina; Saint Lucia; Denmark; Germany; Ireland;    
Liechtenstein; Netherlands; Norway; Portugal; Sweden; Turkey). 
 
[FN145]. Id. (reports of Cape Verde; Namibia; Egypt; Bangladesh; Laos; New     
Zealand; Costa Rica; Honduras; Denmark; Finland; Iceland; Ireland; Norway;     
Switzerland; Turkey; Russian Federation). 
 
[FN146]. Id. (report of Croatia). 
 
[FN147]. Id. (reports of Algeria; Bhutan (part of criminal prosecution);       
Israel and occupied territories (welfare benefits for women in shelters);      
Pakistan (relief funds); Cyprus (fund for victims of violence); Germany (for   
victims of trafficking); Netherlands (battered women who leave partners become 
eligible for social benefits); Portugal (compensation for domestic violence    
victims and professional development programs to foster independence);         
Switzerland; Slovakia (under civil law)). 
 
[FN148]. Id. (report of Israel, P 1019). 
 
[FN149]. Id. (reports of Burundi; Rwanda; South Africa; Algeria; Egypt;        
Morocco; Oman; Qatar; Syrian Arab Republic; Tunisia; Australia; Bangladesh;    
Brunei Darussalam; Cambodia; Indonesia; Israel and occupied territories;       
Japan; Malaysia; Myanmar; Pakistan; Philippines; Korea; Pacific Island States; 
Argentina; Brazil; Chile; Dominica; El Salvador; Grenada; Guyana; Haiti;       
Honduras; Puerto Rico; Saint Lucia; Trinidad and Tobago; Uruguay; Venezuela;   
Denmark; Finland; Germany; Greece; Iceland; Ireland; Luxembourg; Malta;        
Netherlands; Norway; Switzerland; Belarus; Czech Republic; Estonia; Lithuania; 
Romania; Russian Federation; Ukraine). 
 
[FN150]. Id. (reports of Cameroon; Malawi; Mauritius; Namibia; South Africa;   
Syrian Arab Republic; Tunisia; Brunei Darussalam; Cambodia; Malaysia; Myanmar; 
Philippines;  Argentina; Bahamas; Costa Rica; Dominica; Ecuador; Grenada;      
United States; Austria; Belgium; Cyprus; Finland; France; Germany; Iceland;    
Liechtenstein; Netherlands; Portugal; Turkey; Albania; Czech Republic;         



Estonia; Romania; Slovenia; Ukraine). 
 
[FN151]. Id. (reports of Cameroon; Namibia; Rwanda; Egypt; Qatar; Bangladesh;  
Malaysia; Costa Rica; Grenada; Denmark; Switzerland; Russian Federation). 
 
[FN152]. Id. (reports of Brunei Darussalam; Malaysia; Korea; Sri Lanka;        
Argentina; Bahamas; Brazil; Costa Rica; Dominica; Trinidad and Tobago;         
Uruguay; France; Germany; Luxembourg; Portugal; Switzerland; Bosnia and        
Herzegovina; Czech Republic; Georgia; Lithuania; Slovakia). 
 
[FN153]. Id. (reports of Cameroon; Canada; United States; Austria; Italy;      
Netherlands; Spain; Sweden; United Kingdom). 
 
[FN154]. Id. (reports of Mauritius; Namibia; Sierra Leone, Brunei Darussalam,  
Timor-Leste; Sierra Leone; South Africa; Tunisia; Brunei Darussalam;           
Indonesia; Japan; Nepal; Singapore; Sri Lanka; Timor-Leste; Pacific Island     
States; Belize; Brazil; Chile; Dominican Republic; Nicaragua; Peru; Uruguay;   
Venezuela; United States; Belgium; Finland; Ireland; Malta; Netherlands;       
Portugal; Spain; United Kingdom; Poland; Serbia and Montenegro). 
 
[FN155]. Id. (reports of Benin; Cote d'Ivoire; Equatorial Guinea; Gabon;       
Ghana; Guinea; Mali; Nigeria; Togo; Uganda; Kyrgyzstan; Laos; Nepal; Korea;    
Uzbekistan; Columbia; Canada; United States; Belgium; Finland; France;         
Germany; Greece; Italy; Netherlands; Portugal; Spain; Sweden; Switzerland;     
United Kingdom; Albania; Azerbaijan; Bosnia and Herzegovina; Bulgaria; Czech   
Republic; Hungary; Latvia; Lithuania; Republic of Moldova; Romania; Serbia and 
Montenegro; Slovakia; former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia; Ukraine). 
 
[FN156]. Id. (reports of Burkina Faso; Cameroon; Central African Republic;     
Chad; Congo; Cote d'Ivoire; Democratic Republic of Congo; Ethiopia; Gambia;    
Guinea; Kenya; Liberia; Malawi; Mali; Namibia; Niger; Nigeria; Sierra Leone;   
South Africa; Sudan; Togo; Tanzania; Zimbabwe; Bahrain; Egypt; Jordan;         
Morocco; Qatar; Tunisia; United Arab Emirates; Yemen; Afghanistan; Cambodia;   
India; Indonesia; Iran; Israel and occupied territories; Japan; Kazakhstan;    
Kyrgyzstan; Malaysia; Maldives; Myanmar; Nepal; New Zealand; Pakistan; Korea;  
Singapore; Sri Lanka; Tajikistan; Uzbekistan; Vietnam; Pacific Island States;  
Belize; Columbia; Cuba; Dominica; Mexico; Nicaragua; Paraguay; Peru;           
Venezuela; Canada; Cyprus; Greece; Iceland; Ireland; Sweden; Armenia;          
Azerbaijan; Croatia; Hungary; Romania; former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia;  
Ukraine).  The popularity of this response is not surprising, given the ease   
and meager resources required in order for it to be deemed accomplished. 
 
[FN157]. Id. (reports of Angola, Cameroon; Chad; Democratic Republic of Congo; 
Eritrea; Ethiopia; Ghana; Guinea; Guinea-Bissau; Lesotho; Mali; Mauritania;    
Mozambique; Namibia; Senegal; Sierra Leone; Togo; Tanzania; Zambia; Egypt;     
Jordan; Oman; Tunisia; Yemen; Australia; Cambodia; China; Israel and occupied  



territories; Japan; Malaysia; Myanmar; New Zealand; Philippines; Pacific       
Island States;  Bolivia; Brazil; Chile; Costa Rica; Dominica; Ecuador;         
Grenada; Haiti; Nicaragua; Saint Kitts and Nevis; Trinidad and Tobago; United  
States; Austria; Belgium; Denmark; Finland; France; Greece; Ireland; Italy;    
Liechtenstein; Luxembourg; Malta; Norway; Portugal; Spain; Sweden; United      
Kingdom; Belarus; Czech Republic; Poland; Ukraine). 
 
[FN158]. Id. (reports of Ghana; Malawi; Mozambique; Sudan; Swaziland;          
Zimbabwe; Bahrain; China; India; Mongolia; Timor-Leste; Denmark; France;       
Luxembourg). 
 
[FN159]. Id. (reports of Botswana; Gambia; Ghana; Rwanda; Sierra Leone; South  
Africa; Qatar; Australia; Indonesia; Israel and occupied territories; Japan;   
Kazakhstan; Laos; Mongolia; Philippines; Korea; Singapore; Thailand; Pacific   
Island States; Argentina; Bahamas; Cuba; Guyana; Saint Kitts and Nevis;        
Suriname; Venezuela; United States; Austria; Belgium; Denmark; Germany;        
Ireland; Luxembourg; Netherlands; Norway; Portugal; Spain; Sweden; United      
Kingdom; Bosnia and Herzegovina; Croatia; Czech Republic; Estonia; Lithuania;  
Poland; Republic of Moldova; Serbia and Montenegro; Slovakia). 
 
[FN160]. Id. (reports of Mauritius; South Africa; Jordan; Tunisia; Pacific     
Island States; Nicaragua; United States; Belgium; Denmark; Germany; Italy;     
Switzerland; United Kingdom; Bulgaria; Romania). 
 
[FN161]. Id. (reports of Botswana; Cameroon; Ethiopia; Ghana; Mali; Namibia;   
Sierra Leone; South Africa; Uganda; Algeria; Iraq; Oman; Syrian Arab Republic; 
Bangladesh; Cambodia; China; India; Japan; Mongolia; Myanmar; Nepal; Korea;    
Sri Lanka; Thailand; Pacific Island States; Columbia; Costa Rica; Ecuador;     
Mexico; Paraguay; Saint Kitts and Nevis; Saint Lucia; Canada; Germany;         
Iceland; Portugal; Spain; Armenia; Belarus; Bulgaria; Croatia; Estonia;        
Georgia; Slovakia; former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia; Ukraine). 
 
[FN162]. Id. (reports of Zambia (initiative to remove sex-based stereotyping   
in school textbooks; introduce gender training for curriculum development      
officers; encourage girls to enroll in technical courses); Bolivia (program to 
promote cultural change, defining violence against women and girls as a public 
health problem and establishing a program to eradicate all forms of violence   
and gender discrimination inside and outside schools); Costa Rica (program on  
violence-free schools focuses on promoting tolerance and respect); Finland     
(national project to strengthen attitudes condemning violence; making violence 
visible; and making public aware of its impact and developing programs to      
prevent violence against women); Ireland (social and personal education        
program for boys on post-primary schools with module on violence against       
women); Switzerland (government-supported public education campaign aimed at   
ending violence perpetrated by men against women)). 
 



[FN163]. The CDC has recognized that the best way to prevent domestic and      
sexual violence is to begin teaching healthy attitudes and behaviors to young  
people.  See, e.g., CDC Update, supra note 81, at 3.  Accordingly, the CDC's   
"social norms media campaign" aimed to prevent teen dating violence by         
correcting the perceptions of young people about the acceptability of physical 
or verbal abuse of their dating partners.  Id. 
 
[FN164]. See supra notes 111, 115  and accompanying text. 
 
[FN165]. Although CEDAW's lack of enforcement mechanisms necessarily limits    
its impact, some argue that "soft" laws such as CEDAW may be incorporated into 
international law, and even binding international law, through internalization 
of the norms the non-binding provisions reflect. See, e.g., C.M. Chinkin, The  
Challenge of Soft Law Development and Change in International Law, 38 Int'l    
Comp. L.Q. 850 (1989). 
 
[FN166]. See, e.g., Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial       
Discrimination, Mar. 7, 1966, 660 U.N.T.S. 195 (entered into force Jan. 4,     
1969). 
 
[FN167]. See, e.g., International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, G.A. 
res. 2200A (XXI), U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966) (entered into force Mar. 23, 1976)   
(supporting, inter alia, individuals' rights to political freedom, economic,   
social and cultural development, equal enjoyment of the laws, liberty, freedom 
of movement). 
 
[FN168]. For a sampling of prevention programs, see, for example, CDC Update,  
supra note 81; Family Violence Prevention Fund, There's No Excuse for Domestic 
Violence, available at  http://endabuse.org/programs/display.php3? DocID=9903  
(last visited Jan. 4, 2006) (stating that the social norms that allow domestic 
violence to exist must be changed in order to stop it); CONNECT, Safe          
Families, Peaceful Communities, available at http://                           
www.connectnyc.org/en/about_us/mission.html (last visited Jan. 4, 2006)        
(community-based organization dedicated to preventing and eliminating family   
and gender violence through community prevention, early intervention services, 
and community empowerment that transform the attitudes, beliefs, and behaviors 
that perpetuate family and domestic violence). 
 
[FN169]. For initiatives addressing domestic and sexual violence, see, for     
example, Human Rights Watch Women's Rights Project, All Too Familiar: Sexual   
Abuse of Women in U.S. State Prisons (1996); Amnesty International, United     
States of America: Rights for All 62 (1998) (chapter on sexual abuse);         
Battered Mothers' Testimony Project, Wellesley Centers for Women, Battered     
Mothers Speak Out: A Human Rights Report on Domestic Violence and Child        
custody in the Massachusetts Family Courts (2002).  San Francisco has adopted  
a local version of CEDAW that applies to activities within that city's         



jurisdiction.  See City and County of San Francisco, Local Implementation of   
the United Nations CEDAW, Ord. 128-98, App. 4/13/98, reordered by Ord. 325-00, 
App.  12/28/2000).  Other cities are considering adopting similar measures.    
See, e.g., Women's Institute for Leadership Development for Human Rights,      
CEDAW around the U.S., available at                                            
http://www.wildforhumanrights.org/hrtoolkit/localimplement/p2.html (last       
visited Jan. 4, 2006) (describing initiatives to enact local CEDAW             
resolutions). 
 
[FN170]. Although prevention programs may receive government funding, that     
funding is typically short term and not part of an overarching mandate, either 
to eliminate sex discrimination, or to eliminate domestic or sexual violence.  
For example, the 1994 Violence Against Women Act and its 2000 reauthorization  
contained no funding for prevention initiatives.  National Task Force to End   
Sexual and Domestic Violence Against Women, Violence Against Women Act 2005,   
Title IV--Prevention, available at http://www.vawa2005.org/title4.pdf (last    
visited Jan. 4, 2006).  To remedy that omission, the reauthorized VAWA         
contains prevention initiatives.  See, e.g., H.R. 2876 Violence Against Women  
Reauthorization Act of 2005, Title IV, Strengthening America's Families by     
Preventing Violence, Pub. L. No. 109-162, 199 Stat. 2960 (2006). 
 
[FN171]. See, e.g.,  Rebecca L. Hillock, Establishing the Rights of Women      
Globally: Has the United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of 
Discrimination Against Women made a Difference?, 12 Tulsa J. Comp. & Int'l L.  
481, 483 (2005) (arguing that CEDAW has not achieved its hoped-for impact due  
to the persistence of non-democratic forms of governments); Linda M. Keller,   
The Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women: Evolution   
and (Non) Implementation Worldwide, 27 T. Jefferson L. Rev. 35 (2004)          
(identifying limitations of CEDAW and optimal protocols); Sally E. Merry,      
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